PAGE  
6

ACADEMIC SENATE

COLLEGE OF SAN MATEO

csmacademicsenate@smccd.net
Governing Council Meeting



Feb. 12, 2008 minutes  
Members Present




Teresa Morris

Library

Jeremy Ball
President


Eileen O’Brien

Student Services/Counseling
Diana Bennett
Vice President


Linda Phipps

Math/Science
Lloyd Davis
Secretary


James Robertson
Social Science
Rosemary Nurre
Treasurer


Brandon Smith

Language Arts
Justine Armes
ASCSM


Kathleen Steele

Language Arts

Others Attending





Joe Chapot

San Matean


Teeka James

Language Arts, AFT
Patty Dilko

DAS President


Dan Kaplan

AFT


CALL TO ORDER  The meeting was called to order at 2:30 pm.  Jeremy welcomed Justine Armes, who is succeeding Jena Losch as ASCSM’s representative to Governing Council.  MSU to approve today’s agenda and the minutes of Dec. 11, 2007.  
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  The new smoking policy is in effect, with marked smoking zones on campus.  Jeremy suggested faculty remind students they see smoking elsewhere of those zones.  The smoking policy was initiated by faculty worried about the effects of smoking.  Jeremy expressed hope the policy will meet everyone’s needs.  Eileen noted the San Matean reported in a Feb. 4 editorial that some students don’t like the fact the smoking areas are uncovered, now that we’re in the rainy season.  Jeremy pointed out under the old policy smoking was limited to mostly uncovered outdoor areas.  

Patty Dilko said smoking is not an active issue at Cañada, but Skyline is considering restricting smoking to parking lots.  Brandon said he has heard from some the new policy isn’t working, and he doesn’t want to be a cop.  He suggested better signage.  The designated smoking area signs do not make clear how far from the signs the areas extend.  Jeremy said the policy tries to be respectful.  Those who want to smoke can.  Those who don’t want to breathe smoke don’t have to.  
Jeremy called the Board Report from district administration on concurrent enrollment very disappointing.  The Senate has primacy on recommendations in this area, and he tried to talk to the Board about it, in particular asking to take off the table the concurrent enrollment model in which  high school faculty teaching our courses to their students on their campus.  The Board did not like that.   Jeremy said the Board had the sense articles published in the Advocate objecting to that model, in particular the resolution from Speech faculty, were by and large the unanimous position of the faculty.  Patty said the Board thought that was the end of the discussion, rather than part of a rich ongoing discussion.  Jeremy called it a frustrating experience.  Patty said they’re worried that this discussion through the Advocate was the sum total of the conversation, that no alternatives were offered and there was no discussion of bridging the concurrent enrollment gap.  To set aside last summer’s memorandum of understanding (MOU) work is to set aside concurrent enrollment.  The Board is opposed to that.  Patty emphasized the MOU is specifically about using high school faculty to teach our courses to high school students.  We saw the MOU as an opportunity to let go of that model and work on other forms of concurrent enrollment.  The Board saw the MOU controversy as a threat to concurrent enrollment.  They are respecting our primacy, but they don’t like it.  
Eileen visited Hillsdale High School, whose college courses are taught by college faculty.  Jeremy said we get to review the course and have oversight over the instructor there.  That’s been in place for a long time.  Patty said many faculty think the MOU is the whole story about concurrent enrollment, but it isn’t.  Jeremy said we spent 45 minutes giving the Board information showing there are many concurrent enrollment models, including Middle College High School and sending our faculty to the high schools.  The only model we had problems with was high school faculty teaching our courses to high school students on their high school campus.  We want dialogue with the high schools.  With the possibility of our having oversight over such faculty, maybe we can reconsider that model.  We had hoped to meet with them as faculty leaders to talk about what will and will not work and why.  

Dan said in their recent discussions with faculty leaders, administrators understood our perspective and seemed to agree with us, but evidently that did not come through at the Board meeting.  Jeremy said Jing Luan stood strongly with the District Academic Senate recommendations but other district administrators opted to remain silent.  Patty is preparing a paper with recommendations on concurrent enrollment to send to all faculty.  Governing Council supported this action at our last meeting.  

The budget subcommittee discussed CSM’s goal to cut 20 FTEs from the Fall 2008 schedule.  This goal does not take prospective state budget cuts into account.  Among the reasons given for the cuts was efficiency.  CSM has an average load of 490.  We should be at 535. (Roughly, load is proportional to average class size.  A load of 525 corresponds to an average class size of 35.)  A directive went to the deans, giving each a specific number of FTEs to cut within the 20.   For example, the cut in Social Science/Creative Arts is 5.26, and in Language Arts, 2.5.  There will be three new hires, one each in music, political science, and dental hygiene.  Jim noted it takes at least three semesters to average in enrollment increases to bolster our share of district funding.  CSM’s share of district funding dropped because we have 42% of district students, not our former 46%, and the District’s new budget allocation model, while more fair, is less advantageous to CSM than the former model.  Rosemary heard that classes with fewer than 25 students won’t be offered in the fall.  There will be 100 fewer classes in Fall ‘08 than in Fall ’07.
Dan and Jeremy discussed the background of the cuts.  The college had decided to cut 50 low enrollment classes this semester, but was able also to use one-time money from summer school to add high enrollment sections based on waitlist information.  This resulted in a net increase in the number of classes being offered this spring.  In the fall, 100 sections will be cut, with possible additional cuts of low enrollment sections to make room for waitlist-triggered adds of high enrollment sections.  Such adds must be made in time for students to enroll but after we know where the demand is.  A cut of 20 FTE from a total of about 2400 could mean 50 adjuncts won’t return in the fall.  In Social Science, classes are being cut with 45 students that were traditionally full.  Language Arts has had to cut full sections for lack of faculty.  There are a lot of union issues.  Arguments for this fall’s cuts have not yet been made to faculty, even at the Budget Subcommittee.  Reassigned time is another area for cuts.  Kathleen reported her dean said we would have to reduce staffing in the English 800 Lab and the Writing Lab by 30%.  This is counter to the big thrust of supporting basic skills.  Jeremy said we’re living beyond our means by $1 million/year.  He hopes we can get more faculty involved in addressing these issues.  In the absence of creative solutions, cuts must be made.  

Rick Ambrose and Jackie Gamelin are on CSM’s Budget Subcommittee.  Patty said from both the state and district perspective we want faculty to have a higher profile on budget committees.  The District feels this year’s midyear state cuts can be absorbed by the District and won’t be passed on to the colleges.  Chancellor Galatolo is pulling back money that hasn’t been spent yet.  There will be cuts next year to categorical programs like basic skills.  New money is safe, but existing programs will be cut up to 10%.  We still have a mandate to serve the students.  Brandon said Language Arts will seek basic skills money to support the Writing Lab.  
Jeremy said we need more input to and communication with the Budget Subcommittee.  The 20 FTE cut, the midyear state budget cuts, and next year’s 10% state budget shortfall are separate issues.  Dan said the news from Kathy Blackwood told that things look pretty healthy regarding the midyear cut came out just before CSM announced its 20 FTE cut.  Kathy wasn’t talking about the latter.  The state’s 10% budget cut is not yet resolved.  The May revise hasn’t come out.  A huge legislative battle is likely.  The newly re-energized education coalition, representing K-12 through UC, meets regularly and is putting together a battle plan.  Some Southern California districts have already called press conferences.  Dan doesn’t foresee a 10% statewide education cut, but the Palo Alto middle school Rosemary’s daughter attends does expect such a cut.  Eileen said the San Mateo Union High School District expects March 15 pink slips.  Patty said there would be no March 15 letters to District faculty.  
Jeremy reported Foothill-De Anza uses its reserves to offer more courses in bad economic times, while we shrink access.  A few cycles of this lead to predictable results.  We have a nonfunctional general strategy.  Our district doesn’t have the reserves to do this now, but it’s a good long term goal to manage money to respond to the economy.  Jeremy said he could take this idea to Budget Subcommittee, and work to get it into the educational master plan.  Kathleen and Jeremy said it has to do with campus culture, values and leadership.  We need integrated planning.  We must be calculating about sections.  We are inefficient, with lots of very under-enrolled classes.  We need to work on this in our departments.  

Eileen said distance education is about 15% of ftes at Foothill-De Anza but only about 2% here.  Rosemary said we offer some courses students don’t want to take, taught by tenured faculty.  How about retraining faculty to teach classes more in demand?   If your discipline has declining enrollment, how do we get you to teach something different?  Jeremy said we have the program viability and improvement process, but what kicks it into gear is a budget crisis, when people are looking for survival.  Let’s use it instead in an integrated way.  Eileen said some aeronautics instructors were trained to teach other courses.  VPI Susan Estes is pushing retraining – our problem is we have programs no longer serving community needs, and we need to offer courses the community and industry are asking for.  Jeremy asked whether there is a systematic way, based on program review, to identify programs to evaluate.  Right now we do it only when cuts come.  We can go to SharePoint to look at load numbers.  We want ways to meet community needs and have good enrollment.  We need careful pruning and nurturing of our programs along the way.
Eileen reported California One-Stop Career Centers no longer let adults take Regional Occupation Program (ROP) training.  Our nursing program has 400 applicants for 60 places.  The science training of those applicants is appropriate for related careers, e.g. surgical and radiology technicians.  Jeremy said we lose money on training nurses.  We were dinged in accreditation because our planning process doesn’t deal with this.  We need to identify holes in our offerings and fill them in.  Faculty come up with ideas but without research to back them up it is hard to make a case to their deans.  Skyline does a better job of responding quickly to community needs.  

Dan said Foothill-de Anza’s reserve is no higher than ours.  The Board of Trustees raised our reserve recently from 4% to 6%.  If in a time of looming recession Foothill-de Anza can afford to put more classes for retraining and retooling into its curriculum, why can’t we?  Dan thinks our district could do it, but has a different business model.  Jeremy said our retirement liability is so huge we have to use reserves for it.  We must systematically address responding to the economy and meeting current community needs.  The state rewards growth.  It’s tough when you’re shrinking.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS – The following screening committees have been formed by division faculty:  For music, Mike Galisatus, Chris Bobrowski, Janet Black, Minu Mathur, and new dean Kevin Henson.  
For political science, Ken Kennedy, Kathryn O'Connell, Mark Still, Johannes Masare, and  dean Kevin Henson.
Lloyd Davis and Rosemary Nurre agreed to serve as a subcommittee to update senate bylaws to conform to recent division reorganization and assure adequate representation and involvement of faculty in each division.  Current bylaws are in the Faculty Handbook at the CSMInternal > Resources > Reference website.  Lloyd will email Susan Estes to get FTE numbers for each division.  Governing Council will put the revised language on the spring ballot for faculty approval.  
Jeremy agreed to succeed Sandra Stefani Comerford as the Assessment/SLO Coordinator, with the understanding there was no expectation he’d need to work on connecting SLO assessment to faculty evaluation.   Patty said any action around linking faculty evaluation to assessment is more likely to be statewide than local.  Dan reported he was on a panel discussing options at a CFT meeting he and Teeka attended in Manhattan Beach.  Following the panel, a resolution to pursue a lawsuit if necessary passed unanimously.  Three recent articles in the Chronicle of Higher Education on this issue, talking about the Washington, D.C. meeting in January at which regional accrediting agencies asserted that colleges should set their own assessment goals and accreditation agencies should back off.  However, we were told to continue linking faculty evaluation to assessment.  ACCJC President Barbara Beno was at that meeting.  There is a real disconnect.  Maybe the decision to back off made at the January meeting hasn’t filtered down to WASC and other agencies.  Maybe we received an as yet unmodified form letter.  The worst case would be that Barbara Beno has decided to demand a standard higher than that agreed on nationally.  If, however, WASC under Barbara Beno has decided to play hardball, with a standard higher than that agreed on nationally, a lawsuit is likely.  Jeremy said WASC wants SLOs at all levels measured both directly and indirectly.  
Jeremy said his assuming the coordinator position should work really well with the transition to Diana as Senate president.  Jeremy’s sense is that in the past, faculty haven’t been super-serious about SLOs and assessment.    Brandon said ESL is using their assessment measurements to make changes.  Jeremy hopes faculty take the accreditation warning seriously.  Kathleen said it is really difficulty to set SLOs for labs and to assess lab support for courses directly.  Jeremy said there are lots of implementation issues.  One assessment ding was for not assessing learning labs. 

Jeremy gets six units of reassigned time per semester as Academic Senate president.  He will keep three and give the other three to Vice President Diana Bennett.  Jeremy will officially become assessment/SLO coordinator later today.  He will share Senate tasks with Diana, and use the extra time to get up to speed in his new position.  Eileen is SLO coordinator for Student Services.  Jeremy has been engaged in AAC&U and Carnegie activities for quite a while, and has good relationships with people around campus.  His philosophy is hit it hard, get it in place, and do it so it’s about student learning, not just paperwork to make people happy.  

NEW BUSINESS - ACCREDITATION  CSM President Mike Claire’s Feb. 8 email on accreditation has links to the accreditation evaluation report.  The full report is about 47 pages long.   Jeremy has read it and concluded the main  problem is how we do planning:  It is disjointed, not based on data, and doesn’t follow up.  We have five or six different planning groups.  We often appear to pull goals out of thin air, failing to document why they are what we need.  They are not tied into data and look like hunches.  When we do have a goal we produce steps we’re supposed to take, but they are just thought up in a meeting, also not based on data.  We assign particular persons to those steps, but we don’t complete the loop.  We don’t look at how effective, or not, our changes were.  For example, we put smart rooms in place, but we haven’t demonstrated they help student learning.  Are the decisions we make fruitful?  
The team was irked that campus infrastructure isn’t kept up very well, yet we are spending $300 million in bond issue funds.  For example, do we have a plan in place to pay for replacement of obsolete computers?  Diana said this has been an issue for the technology committee for a long time.  Also, we have no mechanism for tying changing community needs to the planning of new programs and services.  Jeremy said of the 11 California community colleges up for accreditation this year, five (including CSM) received warnings and one was placed on probation.  The accreditation commission looked at the report from the visiting team, then took harsher action than it might have.  The team makes confidential recommendations to the commission.  The commission, not the visiting team, writes the letter back to us, with suggested (should do) and recommended (must do) actions.  Jim said in the past WASC was willing to keep schools on warning for long periods of time.  Now warning status is limited to two years, followed by probation.  Probation is public, and a step toward losing accreditation.  We can never afford to be on probation, and we can’t stay on warning.  Jeremy said we have to take this seriously.  
Teeka said the warning is about the gap in planning.  What entity in the college is responsible for planning? Before the accreditation team came, Susan Estes said we’d get dinged because we don’t have a master plan.  She appointed Jeremy and Andreas Wolf as co-chairs of the Educational Master Plan Committee, which is tasked to tie together all planning processes and build a vehicle to allow planning to go on.  That group has been meeting regularly.  A lot of its work is on SharePoint.  It is a shared governance committee, with faculty and administration co-chairs.  The committee is looking for redundancies.  Jeremy hears the same things at many of the various meetings he attends.   We also need feedback loops, with data measuring the results of past actions collected and applied to forming the next cycle’s goals.  The accreditation team says we’re working under the wrong paradigm – going on hunches and not checking to see whether they work.
Jeremy said SoTL, our attempt to look at new pedagogy, takes a best practices approach, tapping into faculty on campus and helping us learn from each other.  Eileen asked how we know students are learning more as a result.   Jeremy will be looking at different models used by colleges doing SLOs and assessment successfully.  We agreed to have SLOs at the course, program and institutional levels.  How do we assess those?  An assessment tool that works in one discipline may not work in another.  Multiple tools must yield results that tie in to each other.  
Patty said Cañada and Skyline college presidents each have a community advisory board, so individual departments don’t need their own.  Jeremy said we need to reach into the community to find needs, and we then have to address those needs.  

Dan said Skyline President Vicky Morrow excels at such issues.  He suggested the district put together a workshop Vicky and Jing Luan could lead, and explain to the other schools what she knows.  Jeremy said we  don’t want to do what Skyline did.  Skyline hired a consultant for a month to write up their educational master plan.  Cañada hired the same consultant, but too late.  Skyline was very happy with the consultant.  Dr. Morrow had an efficient process.  She knows how to write a good self-study because she was on the Accreditation Commission.  

Jeremy said the district strategic planning committee, led by Jing Luan, produces work all three colleges can rely on.  We need to articulate the process, including closing the loop.  Diana said the work of the technology committee isn’t woven together with that of other planning groups.
Dan said a San Francisco Chronicle article today reported UC Berkeley got a WASC letter that they are very unhappy with UCB governance policies.  WASC wants to see all sorts of documents from them.
Patty said accrediting bodies met in Washington, D. C. in January, and under extreme pressure changed the rules of the game. Diana pointed out that 12 years ago and 6 years ago CSM got the same recommendation about its planning process.  Jeremy said we should be consoled that many other colleges are affected.  We haven’t dropped.   The standards have changed.  We do need to recognize there are things about the college that should be changed.  The master plan should look forward at least six years, with some aspects on shorter cycles.  
NEW BUSINESS – PROGRAM REVIEW  WASC objected to our program review – data isn’t fed back in, and neither success nor retention rates are included.  We can’t do planning without those.  Under 10+1, program review is our responsibility.  We’ll have to form a committee to substantially revamp program review.  We should ask faculty what they need to know about our students to serve them better, then get that information.  Our program reviews include summaries of data, but what are we supposed to do with those?  How do we tie in data to faculty and program needs in meaningful ways?  That’s the sort of dialogue a nice educational master planning process would encourage.  
Jeremy made some observations on the letter from the accreditation commission.  We got flying colors for innovative programs, campus culture, collaboration, and spirit of shared governance.  We are serving our students very well.  Their criticism had to do with five or six years in the future.  Where will we be?  Are we getting ready for it, and are we tying our decisions into data?  Right now we’re working on redoing the educational master plan.  Jeremy distributed a chart showing links among various planning and assessment activities, for consideration by Cabinet, College Council, and the Strategic Planning Committee.  We need a program review revision committee to beef up program review so it addresses changing needs.  That committee will work with the Educational Master Plan Committee on how program review ties into planning processes.  Eileen pointed out nowhere in program review do we look at the goals set in previous years.  Jeremy said we are supposed to have reasons, tied in with data, for our goals, and then formulate objectives by asking what achieving the goal would look like.  Assessment measures whether we’re reaching those objectives.  It’s a way to inform planning.  Patty reported Palomar College accrued huge time savings by using CurricUNET.
Jeremy emphasized we can’t allow probation.  We have WASC contacts we can run our responses by.  WASC could lift its warning as early as January, after a subset of the accreditation team visits us in the fall.  Some people in the District who have been doing planning may resist changes.  The present system puts way too much responsibility on a few people.  We need to build a chart showing how the planning process works, and how aspects of it are linked.  We have a nice organic structure in place.  We want to keep it.  
Brandon said we need buy-in from the whole campus, and suggested discussions at the start of each semester on what we need to work on and why.    We need good people to address our program review process and tie it into planning.  We use it internally for new equipment and new faculty decisions, but relatively few faculty are involved, data is gerrymandered to get new hires, and we don’t look at how past decisions have paid off for us.  We need to do that quickly, and we need competent people to get it rolling.  We need a template every user group on campus can use.  We can use CompUNET but we have to tell them what the functionality is.  Brandon suggested putting out a call in an email.  Dan suggested approaching the faculty members who now do the program reviews.  Diana said faculty also need to complete SLOs, including program SLOs, and their assessment.  Teeka said the SLO website is not up to date, and not all information on it is accurate.
Jeremy said Governing Council members are supposed to communicate with members of their divisions about serving on committees.   Look at what we do, look at criticisms of it, do a gap analysis and come up with ideas.  The process needs to be faculty driven.  We can and should work with administrators and have them on the committee.  Shared governance is double-edged – with more power comes more responsibility.  None of this caught us off guard except the warning.  In most areas we’ve been working and have taken a lot of steps.  We have to take it seriously. 

NEW BUSINESS – CIP2 UPDATE   CIP2 user groups have been identified, and meetings will take place soon.  An agreement with McCarthy has been inked.

ADJOURNMENT  The meeting was adjourned at 4:20 pm, with happy birthday wishes to Diana Bennett.

The next meeting will be Feb. 26, 2008. 






















